

# **CITY OF NEWARK**

# **Planning Commission**

City Administration Building, City Council Chambers

37101 Newark Boulevard, Newark, CA 94560 | (510) 578-4330 | E-mail: planning@newark.org

**MINUTES** 

Tuesday, February 9, 2021

#### A. ROLL CALL

Chairperson Aguilar called the meeting to order, via teleconference, at 7:31pm. Present were Vice Chairperson Bridges, Commissioners Becker, Fitts, Otterstetter (all via teleconference).

#### **B. MINUTES**

B.1 Approval of Minutes of the regular Planning Commission meeting of Tuesday, January 12, 2021.

**MOTION APPROVED** 

Vice Chairperson Bridges moved, Commissioner Fitts seconded, to approve the Minutes of the regular Planning Commission meeting on January 12, 2021. The motion passed 5 AYES.

#### C. WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS

None.

#### D. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

#### **E. PUBLIC HEARINGS**

E.1 Hearing to consider U-21-1, a Minor Use Permit to allow a 4-story 100 bed Residential Care Facility located at 6214 Thornton Avenue (APN: 092-1036-029-02). The property is zoned Residential High Density – from Deputy Community Development Director Interiano. (RESOLUTION)

Deputy Community Development Director Interiano (DCDD) stated there was a written communication but since it was submitted prior to the meeting, it was already forwarded to the Planning Commission.

DCDD Interiano provided the project overview. Introducing the 100 bed assisted living facility, a description of the design elements of the 4-story building, including details of the site plan and amenities of the project. Staff found the project was in conformance with the requirements of the zoning district and the findings of the Minor Use Permit.

Commissioner Otterstetter stated the project is facing Thornton and close to Old Town and has a more modern look. She asked that as development gets closer to the Old Town area that the architectural design not be as modern as this project. This is not an objection to the current proposed project but merely a request for future projects.

Commissioner Otterstetter asked how high the new City Hall is. DCDD Interiano answered that the administrative buildings are two-story at 37 ft. The police station is 24 ft. and a communication tower at 75 ft. The applicant will also give a presentation on the design of the project.

Commissioner Otterstetter asked if there are conditions regarding trucks idling on Thornton Ave since that street is a major thoroughfare. DCDD Interiano stated that he'll have to double check but will get back to the Commission.

Vice Chairperson Bridges expressed concern that the building does seem ultra-modern in comparison to the neighboring buildings in the area. She asked if there were trees as part of the landscape or if it were all shrubs. DCDD Interiano stated there are trees and shrubs.

Vice Chairperson Bridges expressed concern for the height of the proposed project. She doesn't believe the project will impede on the residents across from the project.

Community Development Director Turner (CDD) answered Commissioner Otterstetter that there are a number of conditions of approval that relates to engineering including

the need for encroachment permits. Commissioner Otterstetter asked if there are specific conditions regarding traffic on Thornton Ave and it would be helpful to include that in the conditions of approval.

Commissioner Fitts stated the staff report indicated the proposed project is 65ft high. He asked how tall the existing City Hall is. DCDD Interiano stated the existing City Hall is 80ft. Commissioner Fitts stated the project will be about 20ft taller than the new City Hall which gives perspective on how high this project will be.

The applicant, Dr. Ash Jain, provided background information for his medical practice and his vision and goals for expansion into Newark.

Architect Evan Sockalosky discussed the project proposal in greater detail, including the proposed site plan, floor plans, elevations, and landscape plan.

Chairperson Aguilar asked if Dr. Jain agrees to the conditions of approval. Dr. Jain replied that he does agree and any future changes to the conditions of approval.

Commissioner Bridges stated that Newark needs a facility such as this and asked if this is Dr. Jain's first residential care facility, if there were any Social Services complaints, and will there be opportunities for Medi-Cal or low-income patients. Dr. Jain clarified that he does have a 28-bed skilled nursing facility in Hayward, but this will be his first assisted living facility and the Hayward facility has not had any complaints. Dr. Jain stated he hasn't thought about opportunities for Medi-Cal or low-income patients.

Commissioner Fitts asked if the parking is for employees and visitors. Dr. Jain confirmed that it would be for the employees and visitors as the facility is not an independent living facility and the patients will not be driving.

Commissioner Becker asked for the name of the Hayward facility, how many independent rooms there will be for the 100-bed facility, and who will run the actual facility. Dr. Jain replied that the Hayward facility is named We Care Skilled Nursing Facility and that a staff of professional managers will be hired to run the facility but Dr.

Jain will oversee the staff. Mr. Sockalosky explained that there are about 40 double-bed rooms and 20 single-bed rooms but those are not the final numbers. Mr. Sockalosky confirmed that there will only be a maximum of two beds per room.

Commissioner Becker commented that he does like the design and believes it will tie in nicely with the new City Hall. He stated he visited the site to get a better understanding of the petition that was filed against the proposed project. When he stood in front of some of the homes on the petition, there were several tall trees that are currently blocking the front of the homes. When he looked towards the subject site, there's another grove of trees. He couldn't see the receiving tower which is currently on the City Hall site. He doesn't believe that the homes on the petition will be able to see the building on the proposed project site.

Vice Chairperson Bridges asked if dementia patients will be housed in a separate section of the facility. Dr. Jain replied that he is not sure at the moment if there will be dementia patients but will ensure that if he will take the proper steps to ensure the safety of all the patients.

Attendee, Wendell C. Arnold, stated he is the owner of the building at 6222 Thornton Ave, between the proposed project site and Washington Hospital. Mr. Arnold is not opposed to the project but stated the building will disrupt his sightlines because all of his windows face the proposed project site. Mr. Arnold expressed concern over the amount of construction he will continue to endure. He's currently experiencing numerous nuisances including multiple trucks, tractors, and people passing through his property to access the City Hall project and construction noises all day long. He isn't looking forward to another year and a half of construction right next to his building. Mr. Arnold asked how often emergency services will be called to the facility and whether the proposed number of parking spots will be adequate for this building. Dr. Jain responded that he understands Mr. Arnold's concerns and will do his best to minimize the nuisances. Dr. Jain further stated that emergency services at his skilled nursing facility in Hayward gets called maybe once a month and those patients are sicker than the expected patients at the proposed site. He does not expect emergency services to be called more than once or twice a month.

Chairperson Aguilar, in response to Mr. Arnold's question regarding parking, asked staff if this assisted living facility qualifies for a reduction in parking spaces because there is a bus stop in front of the proposed site. DCDD Interiano stated that the code was established to encourage transit for proposed sites and does allow a reduction because of the proximity of the project to a transit stop. DCDD Interiano stated he does not know whether the people who will visit the facility will use the bus but that the option is available. CDD Turner stated the parking lot will also be used by the facility's employees and that City staff supports applying the parking reduction in that way.

Mr. Arnold asked how many staff the facility expects to have. DCDD Interiano stated there will be 10-12 employees. Dr. Jain stated this is an assisted living facility and that two nurses per floor are adequate.

Commissioner Becker clarified that his previous comment regarding sightlines were only in response to the petition from the homes on Civic Terrace Ave and not for Mr. Arnold's building. Commissioner Becker asked if the reduction in parking is also dictated by State law. DCDD Interiano stated the 20% reduction is part of the City's zoning code and not the State law. DCDD Interiano stated the original requirement was to have 34 parking spaces but with the 20% reduction, it was brought down to 28.

Chairperson Aguilar asked Dr. Jain how full the parking lots are at his other facilities. Dr. Jain stated that he's witnessed more than half of the parking spaces are vacant at the other facilities. In his experience, there's generally much parking usage at these facilities. He also stated that unfortunately, most of the patients do not have much family and they generally don't receive visits.

Chairperson Aguilar commented that although there is a 20% reduction in parking spaces, he did notice an additional five parking spaces on Thornton Ave in front of the proposed site that essentially would make up for the spaces lost to the reduction.

Chairperson Aguilar commented that it would be helpful to have a solar study conducted for projects that are four stories or 65ft in height to see how it could impact

nearby buildings. The study can then address any complaints regarding possible sunlight obstruction.

Attendee, Anwar Mirza of 6212 Civic Terrace Ave, stated he is one of the residents that signed the petition and he is a licensed engineer. The residents are not against the project but they are just concerned with the height of the building. He agreed that there are trees in front of their building which already causes a limited view of the sky for those in unit A. The residents requested that the height of the proposed project be lowered by half.

Chairperson Aguilar closed public comment.

Chairperson Aguilar asked who is responsible for the upkeep and maintenance of the frontage improvement work. DCDD Interiano answered that once the project is completed, the City is responsible for the upkeep and maintenance except for the upkeep of the trees.

Vice Chairperson Bridges commented that Newark has needed this kind of facility and is excited for it. She would like to see that this facility is top of the line without any complaints.

Chairperson Aguilar commented that the complaints are well received and he sympathizes with the residents. The project does conform to the general plan and to the zoning code.

Commissioner Fitts commented that he is impressed with the design of the project. This architectural element can perhaps kickstart a trend to improve Thornton Ave and all along this corridor.

Vice Chairperson Bridges moved, Commissioner Becker seconded, to approve with the revised conditions, the Minor Use Permit to allow a 4-story 100 bed Residential Care Facility located at 6214 Thornton Ave. The motion passed 5 AYES.

#### F. STAFF REPORTS

CDD Turner stated there is no formal staff report but wanted to thank the Commissioners for participating in the Affordable Housing Workplan interviews. Commissioners provided helpful comments and staff appreciated the discussions. Staff will combine all the comments from the Planning Commission and City Council in preparation to draft an Affordable Housing Workplan.

#### G. COMMISSION MATTERS

## **G.1** Report on City Council actions.

CDD Turner reported that the upcoming actions in the next City Council meeting will be the revisions to the ADU ordinance and the Fahmy Subdivision on Cherry St.

CDD Turner reminded the Planning Commission that there is a joint meeting with the Planning Commission and City Council on February 25, 2021 at 5pm to review land use changes in the Bayside TOD area in conjunction with development proposal by Integral.

### H. ADJOURNMENT

Chairperson Aguilar adjourned the regular Planning Commission meeting at 8:59 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

STEVEN TURNER

Secretary